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NEW LIBERARY FOR SYDNEY

On May 31, 1960, the JAMES McCONNELL MEMORIAL L RY, SYDNEY, N.S. was
opened. (Seecover) The opening ceremonies were presided over by Deputy Mayor
Carl Neville, Cheirman of the Sydney ulbrary Committes, who gresested the visitors
and introduced Msyor R. G. Urquhart who cut ths ribbon at the entrance to the
new building.

In his remarks, Mr. Urquhart paid tribute to the late Jamas McComnell,
8 former mayor of Sydney, whose generous bequest had made the new library
building possible. A wall plaque, honouring his memory, was unveiled later in
the ceremonies. Mr. Urquhart also expressed the gratitude of the citizems of
Sydney to Miss Katharine McLerman for her domation of the gite on which the
library was built, to librarians Miss Ruby Wallace and Miss Mary Fraser and
their staff, and to all who had contributed toward the achievement of this fine
library,

Miss Alberta Letts, Director of the Nova Scotia Provincial Library,
introduced Dr. H. P. Moffgtt, Deputy Minister of Education for Nova Scotia, who
declared the building to be one of the loveliest libraries he had ever seen,

In his remarks, Dr. Moffatt d special me:tion of the late Dr. H. 3. Munro
and the late Dr. J.J. lomﬁﬁ g who had done so much to further the development
of the presant regional library set—up.

i B

The ceremonies: concluded with the dedication of a War Memorial presented
by the Cape Breton Chapters of the Silver Cross Associatiom.

During ths rest of the day, interested citizens - both young and old -
visited their nsw library.

The exterior of the building is of light-coloured brick with large blue-
painted wood pansls near the cormer entrance. An interesting festure is the
"Book Deposit" opening near one cormer of the building.

Inside, the woodwork is light-coloured, chiefly birch while the furni-
ture is upholstered in pastel shades of washable plastic. Low, cushioned benches
are placed at intervals between the stacks for the conveniemce of resders and
armchairs and low tables form a comfortable reading area at ome end of the room.
Special attention has been given to the Children's Depurtment which occupies
one sectlon of the Library. Here the shelves, tables, chairs and benches have
been built especislly for the younger members.

Most of the furnishings sand many of the books have been domated by
local firms, interested organizations and private citizens. The precious Nowva
Scotia Collection is housed in = amall, glass-walled room. The few books there
at_present are nsarly all gifts received since the disastrous fire of last Fell
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'”CO/\/FE/%E/\/C’E A SUCCESS”

The above opinion was shared by the 8, members and guests who attended
the meetings and soclal events of the TWENTY-FIAST ANNUAL CONFERENCE of the
ATLANTIC PROVINCES LIBRARY ASSOCIATION in Halifax, Nova Scotia, from May 19 - 27. _
Thanks to the work of Miss Mary Cameron, president for 1959-60, and her executive,
a stimulating and Informetive programme was arranged which moved along smoothly
with perfeet timing (except for the last hurried minutes of the closing luncheon
at the Lord Nelson Hotel when an impatient wedding party threatened to bresk down
the door to the dining room).

For the benefit of the members who were unable to attend and to refresh
the memories of those who were, a comprehensive summary of the minutes of this
Conference are printed here.

The Conference began on Thursday evening, May 19, with a reception at
the Cambridge Library, R. A. Park, sponsored by the City of Halifax.

The first regular session was held on Friday, May 20, at 9 a.m. in the

Halifax Memorial Library with Miss Mary Cameron, president, presiding. After
welcoming the delegates as a group, she made special mention of two librarian
guests — Mr. Neal Harlow, Chief Librarian, University of Britisgh Columbia and
President-elect of the Canadian Library Association and Miss Marjorie Morley,
Provincial Librarian of Manitoba who was in the Atlantic Provinces on a Canada
Council grant to study regional librarles in this area. She also welcomed Mr.
John Wilkinson, newly appointed Chief Librarian at Dalhousie University.

Miss Cameron then mentioned outstanding events of the past year. Three
libraries suffered losses by fire, chief of which was the disastrous fire which
destroyed the County Court House in Sydney in November 1959 and with it the Head-
quarters of the Cape Breton Reglomal Library and the entire book stock of the
Sydney Library. She mentionmed the wonderful spirit of the staff and the generous
offers of assistance received from libraries throughout Canada. On the brighter
side she referred to the fine new library bullding in Sydney which would be opening
that month.

She spoke of thé c¢ontinuing shortage of qualified library personnel and
of . the definite steps taken to combat this ghortage. In this connectlon she
announced that the Association was very proud to be able to award a scholarship of
$1,000 from money raised among its membership since the last conference. This
scholarshlp, to be awarded at the dinmer that evening, would go to a University
graduate from the Atlantic Provinces who plans to attend an accredited Library
School for the 1960-61 term. She also reported that three scholarships were being
offered for the 1960-61 term by ths Nova Scotia Department of Education and that
the Halifax Regional Library Board would set aside annually $250 to assist a staff
member to attend library school.
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In the field of expansion of facilities and servicss shs me*'*ovﬂd that

4 €

Albert-Westmorland-Kent has expanded; that the Halifax County Reglon: 1brnr} is
now a reality, a ch;ef librarisn and two staff members having bsen app nted; that
Fount Allison Memorisal Library has do d its book and reader capacity; that Char- 4
lottetown School Board has mede grant librarians in schoolsy and that Memorial
J‘nlveratTy of Newfoundland is bull‘iu.]p s new library
She said that looking ba see a very different
picture, There were 30 delegates The New Brumawick
Central Library was non-exigtemt. Bre and Cole ) ast Hants Reglonal
Libraries were just begimningj Pictou and Anmapolis Valley Reglonal Libraries were ;
in organigation only. Halifax Memoris]l Library was slso in organisation. New-
foundland was not yet a member of the Association. I ty and special libraries
were struggling. '
Miss Cameron felt that circulation figures do not give a complete plcture
" library service but they are symptomatic., 1In 1949, only 157,226 books were cir-
Puls*ed in all of Nove SsotLa; in 1959, thes regional libraries of Nova Scotia alone
circulasted over 1,000,000 books,
Lossesa of librarians to the United States and to other parts of Canada
are very serlous. OUntario and U, 8, 1librariea are placing ads in Maritime news-
papers. As other provinces offer higher salaries and more fringe benefits, there
is a need in the Atlantic Provinces r higher salaries and more adequate pension
plans, We must prevert our librarians from answering calls from elsewhsrea.
Miss Camsron said 1n conclusion that although no theme had been announced
for the Confarence, gshe had onein mind; "Understanding es ther", and that the
Conference would feature library trustees end understanding L;'Jnrn librarian and
trustee. In closing and in keeping with the theme she urgsd delegates to talk to
someone they had not met before and po become aeguainted tha Conference. Jhe .
then declared the 21st Amnual Conference in session.
be minutes of the 20th Q¢ 5 be ) § :
Bulletin, Volume 23, no.4, Sumssr 1959, the meeting moved that they be taken as
read.
The following reports werse adopted by the meeting
Ireasurer's Heport - Miss Isabel Abernsthy
Balance in the general fund $ 332.32
Balance in the Scholarship Fund - $1,015.18
Atlantic Provinces Checklist - Miass Shirley Elliott i
The Atlantic Provinces Checklist, vol.3, has been made avail-
able for distribution to the membership this for the second year p
by the Kentville Publishing Company, this current 1ssue is slightly larger than
Vol. 2, retaining the same general outline vious volumeg. An Inno-
vatlon 18 a frontispiece ) of the Atlamtic Provinces
With = ssue of the Checklist the number and variety of )
requests has it be for an issue 1tself, oI yr material whick
has been indexed. respongible for the distribution of all copies

except those allocated to AFLA members
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We are most grateful for the assistance of all contrilbutors, parti-
cularly those in the neighbouring provinees. A publication of thls nature can
only be the result of a cooperative effort, and the final achievement depends in
large msasure on the combined assistance of librariang in all four provinces. .
References in periodicals and the publications of the. prineipasl publishing houses
are relatively easy to obtain, The major problem is in locating the titles which
have been produced by small local pressegs -~ commemorations of church anniversaries,.
the pamphlet histories of amall communities, family genealogies, ete. - 1t 1is
matarial such as this which enhance the value of the Checkllist, certalinly today but
even more with the passage of time ... we would therefore urge contributors to be
especially vigilant in reporting all pertinent materisl, at the risk of repetition.
We would also suggest that references be submitted at frequent intervals throughout
the year, rather tham Just in December and January.

Again may we express our thanks to all members of the Assoclation who
have assisted i1n the compilation of Volume 3, and to APEC which has given whole-
hearted cooperation throughout. The loss of Douglas Lochhead from our Association
is a matter of sincere regret, for as a founding father his imterest in and support
of the Checklist have been invaluable, Our excellsnt covér, which he designed for
the initial issue, is now established as a tradition. Special mention should also
be made of Miss Isabsl Druhan who so capably assisted in typing the manuscript.

APLA Bulletin ~ Mias Shirley Coulter

First, I'd 1ike to say how much I am enjoying editing the AFLA Bulletin.
Of course I think that I have the most interesting part of the job, and I am very
grateful to Miss Evelyn Campbell and her assistants who look after the other half
of the job - getting the Bulletin printed and sent out. I especlally want to
thank Mrs. EKay Rowbottom of the Halifax Memorial Library staff who typed the
stencils for the three issues we've done 8o far ...

In spite of difficulties and problems, which I expect any publication
runs Into from time to time, we feel that these three issuss have been guite
successful., We have tried to print a balance of news and material from different
types of libraries throughout the four provinces with some outgide articles as
well. The cooperation I have been getting from the members has been most grati-
fying, but there are still some llbraries which have not been mentionaed this ysar.
Perhaps they would send in material for future 1ssues — amy news item will be
welcome ~ interesting acquisitions, summer vigitors to your library, trips taken
by members ... and of course articles of any lengt!: up to four pages.

We have some ideas for the coming year as well. I would like to see a
book review section in each issue, New books, old favourites, children's books,
gift suggestions, books on certain subjects - any of thess could be reviewsd. The
reviews neednft always bas favourabls, either - a 1ittle controversy keeps things
alive. It has been suggested that one article an issue could be gsolicited from
gomeons outgide the library profession who uses libraries and would have some
interesting things to say about them. We would like some names to contact for
these articles, so please suggest some. I would also like to see a sort of
"Letters to the Editor"™ section - idess, suggestlons, questions, beaefs. This could
be Interesting and useful. We might occasionally print original work by the
members -~ stories, poems, stc. - there are many in the Association capable of thls
gort of thing and it would add variety to the publication.
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Scholsrsghip Committee - Mims Evelyn Campbell

It is with a great deal of pride and gratification that I meke this brief
report on the Seholarship Fund. It is sald that it ip better to travel hopefully
than to arrive, but we hsve not omly travelled hopefully, we have arrived trium=
phamtly. It iy the intemtion of the Assoclation to award at this Conférence a
Scholarship of §$1,000 te a prospective librarisn who will begln his or her studies
in the Fall of 1960.

1 should like to review ths points discumsed at the AFLA Executive Mseting
In Janusry of this year, and I will begin by reading ths twe motions pamsed at the
1959 Comference. (For text of thess motioms,, see Minutes of the 1959 Conférence,
APLA Bulletin, Volume 23, No.i)

From the discussion as to whethar to award the whols amoumt of $1,000 this
year or to give only part and leave a bhacklog for 1961, it was dscidsd to awerd the
total amoumt this year. It was felt that §1,000 would be of more bemefit to the

. student and would give the Assoeciation a good deal more publicity.

The Scholarship will be awsrded through the existing Interview Boards in
the four Atlantic Provineces. The Awardas Committes consists of the heads of the
Interview Boards and the President of AFLA sg Chalrman. Candidatas will be
screened by the Interview Boards and the final decisiom will be mads by the
Awards Commlittee.

The members have all sesn the noticas of tha Scholarship whieh were sent
out earller in the year. Thege notices were semt to all Tniversity Reglstrars in
the four provimees with a request that they ba glven wide publicity. A very
complets application form which requested a transeript of marks, two references,
one a librarisn, and blographical informetion, wms drawn up by thea Preaident and
the members in the Halifex arsa. Newspapers in the larper centras gave publicity
about the Seholarship,

It was further decided that tha wimmer of the Scholarship be required to
return to the Atlantic Provinces for two years or to remsy the amoumt of the
Scholarship. Details as to the form to be signed in this respect amnd length of
time allowed for repayment will be decided by the Awards Committea.

Domations from msmbers of the Association have been gemerous and 1t is
hoped that 1961 will see a comtinmmtion of this gensrcasity. As the largest pro-
portion of the membership is In Nova Scotia, the largest mmmber of applications
came from there. We were disappointad mot to have had an application from New
Brunswick.

The Committes wighes to thank all members who have comtributed to the
Fund and whe have helped in the sdwiniptration of it.

(The President them commsmted upon the Scholarahip. Sha reported the
proportion of contributions from each Province as follows: Nova Scotla - 253
Neow Erumswick - 73 Newfoumdland - 3; Prince Edward Island - 3. She observed that
the objective had been gaimed with contributiaons from comparatively few members.
There followed a digcussion on further tramnsfer of money from the gemeral funds,
It was moved by Migs Campbell and seconded by Mrs. MeCormick thet $150.00 from
the genersl fimds be set aslide for the Scholarship Fund as memtiomsd in the 1959
résoclution end that to that amount a certain sum be added at the disecrati .m f

‘the Exscutive. CARRIED.
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Nominating Committes - Mra. Jean Carter, Chajrman.
Other members of this committee - Mra. Mlldred Maclaren, Mips Jessis
Mifflen, .

The Nominating Committee, in presenting our slate of officers for 1960-61
for your approval, is very pleased with our cholce. We are particularly grate-
ful that Miss Dorothy Cullen has agreed to let her name stend as President-elect, -
if this meeting approves our cholce. Howsver, it was Mims Cullen's opinion and
also the opinion of this committee that the umwritten tradition that has grown
up requiring that the presidemcy more or less revolve from one province to the
other each year, was working & triple hardship: First, on the nominating

- committes, whose freedom of choice in choosing the president is severely
1limited in provinees where professional librerisns may be sasily counted on less
than the fingers of one hand; Secondly, om the cangidates mo chossn, who are
asked to eerve-agsin and agaif, it may be at considerable cost financially to
themselves, and certainly at great cost in time and energy; and Thirdly, on the
many deslrable candidates for office from the provinces richer in librarians,
who may neyer be givem the opportunity for leadership, and the chance to develop
theilr talemts to serve this group.

In making a rough check of the membership files of this organization, we
find that there are approximately forty professional librarians from Nova Seotis,
nineteen from New Brumswick, seven from Newfoundlend and four from Prince Edward
Islsnd, This works out to 2 rough ratio at the present time of 10:532:1. It is
the recommendation of this committee that future nominating committees feel frse
to make a choles of President-elect from whatever province they wish. The choice
af a vice-presldent from sach province should msfeguard regional reprssentation.
I would like to close this by pointing out that we have been and are extremely
fortmate in having such superior material from which to choose in the case of
provinces with small librarian populations, but we mustn’t run our good luck
into the ground.

Mrs. Carter them presented the following slate of officers for 1960-61:

..Pregident - Mr. Lawrie M. Allison, Mount Allisen University, Sackville, N. B.
Vice-Pres. for P.E.I. & Pres.-elect - Miss Dorothy Cullem, P.E.I. Libraries,
; Charlottetown.

Vice-Pres. for New Brumewick — Mrs. Elizsbeth Hagmsier, Library, Forest
Biology Station, Fredericton.

Vice~Pres. for Nowa Scotia - Miss Ruth M. MacDormand, Cape Breton Regional
Library, Sydney.

Secretary-Treasuréer - Miss Isabel Abermethy, Glace Bay Library, Glace Bay,
Nova Scotia,

(There was seme discussion of the motion contained in the first pert of
thip report. Miss Letts asked the reasom for the traditiom of rotaeting the
presidency among the various provinces. Miss Campbell suggested that it had
arisen in an earlier day to combat a tendency to centre things in Nova Scotia.
Miss Wallsce suggested that future nominating committees be on guard agsinst
selecting the president year after year from one Province.)

Incorporation of APLA - Miss Mary Cameron, President.

The Presidemt reported om inquiries she had made wlth regard to
incorporation of the Asscciation under the Companies Act of Nova Scotia.
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Miss Cameron felt that the Association must have legal status hecause 1t
is handling large sume of money. Sha also felt that this was sufficiently im-
portant to be brought before the whole membership. The problem was referred to
Miss Eunice Beeson of the Dalhousie Law School Library.

Migs Beeson reported that in her opinion there was no real mneed for in-
corporation of the Association. The reason for incorporation of companies, etc.
ip so that membere will not be personally liable for debts incurred by the or-
ganization, so that the organization may sue or be sued, and in order to name a
permanent address for eervice of process. In concluslon, Miss Beeson recom-
mended that, if the Association wishes to incorporate, 1t do so umder the Nova
Scotia Companies Act in order to absolve members from persomal liability. After
some discussion, members from outside Nova Scotia expressed their willingness
to ba incorporated under the Nova Scotia Companies Act, and the motion by Miss
Beeson, seconded by Mrs. Cooks, was CARRIED.

A.L.A. Chapter Membersghip

Returning to a metter discussed at some length at the 1958 and 1959 Con-
ferences, that of Chapter Membership of the APLA in the American Library Assool-
ation, the President reported that, although the Assoclation has withdrawn from
membership, mall continues to be received as if we were still a Chapter. Also,
that a letter from the President of A. L. A. had been recelved, the gist of which
was that A. L. A. should be concermed with the constitutions of 1ts chapters only
as they affect broad prineiples of librarianship, not with detalls of informel
organizatien.

Mr, Harlow, representative from the Camadian Library Association to the
A, L. A., then gpoke on this matter, He said that other aasoelations having
chapter membership had experienced difficulties similar to those of APLA, that
the action of the Constitution Committes in these cases had not been known to
the Exscotive Board of the A, L. A. and that the latter wishes to rectify this
matter.

Mr. Harlow had suggested to the A, L. A. Executive Board that Chapter
affiliation be exscuted by a separate document, guite distinct from the consti-
tutiong of the various chapters, that in this document the chapters agree to ablde
by certain regulations, especially that there be no limltations on membership in
the Associstion, end that the represantative from the chapter to the A. L. A.
councl]l be a member of the A. L. A. and that he serve for a perlod of four years.
There would then be no meed for individual chapters to send their comstltutions
in every time a change ig made in name or in the dues schedule of the chapter.

Mr., Harlow expressed the hope that the APLA would be ready to re-
ffiliate with the American Library Asscclation 1f this problem were straightened
out. He felt that the Association with A, L., A. is very valuable ~ chapter members
can influence A. L, A. and can benaefit from it. He recommsnded such membsrship as
a continuing mesns of doing what the Presidemt of APLA had suggested in her opsning

remarks - understanding each othsr.

. From Mr. Harlow's remarks there arose the following motlon made by Mr.
Lochheads That the Atlantic Provinces Library Association keep advised of the
changing sattitude of the American Library Association regsrding Chapter member-
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ship and that as soem as this problem is clarified thls Association rejoin the
American Library Association as a Chapter. This motion was seconded by Mr.
Harlow. CARRIED,

At 10:45, after a brief coffee break, the Conference reconvened and
took the form of a panel discussion on the topic "Book Selection or Cemsorship”®,
Miss Ruby Wallace chaired the panel which consisted of Miss Alberta Letts,
Director, Nova Scotia Provincisl Library, Sister Francis Dolores, Chief Libra-
rian, Mount Saint Vincent College, and Professor A. W. MacKay, Law Faculty, Dal~
housle Tniversity. The proceedings of this panel discussion will be printed
in the Fall Issue of the APLA Bulletin,

The President opemned the afternoon session at 2:30 by welcoming the
new members and the trustees present. She mentioned that last year's two library
school scholarship winners from the Atlantic Provinces, Grace Tratt and Diane
MacQuarris, both of whom were present at the Conference, had received first class
honours and that Grace Tratt had won the Marjorie Jarvis Prize,

Migs Cameron then called on Mr. Neal Harlow to speak on behalf of the
Ce Lo A, which will hold its 1961 Conference in the Atlantic Provinces at St.
Andrews, N. B, Mr. Harlow expressed his pleasure at being present and brought
greetings from the Canadian Library Association.

He then spoke on plans for the year 1960-61 for the C.L.A. to under-
teka an inguiry into The Present State of Library Service in Canada. He asked
those present to coneider this matter and to ask themselves - Are we helping to
solve the problem, or are we a part of the problem because we don’t lkmow what
the problem ig? What are the problems of Canadisn 1libraries and who better than
librarians can help solve them?

He said that the emphasis in Canads is on local areas, each area being
unwilling to be absorbed by any reglonm but its owm. Ons of the chief problems
affecting library service in the nation as a whole is the size of the country.
Natiomal library service should be a total of all the individual parts - a
pattern of librarisns working together for effective library service. A trana-
Canadisn library service like the trans-Canada highway is sorely mneeded. A
national plen for libraries must begin with the individual library and that is
where we must begin to study the problem -~ to learn about total problems and
total resources. We need to compils our own comprehensive catalogus of Canadian
librarianship, and piece together a national pattern which all librariasns in
Canada can work for. Tha 1960-61 C. L. A. Conference will comstitute an
inquiry into and survey of Canadian library problems, the relationship of the
individual library, or reglonal group of libraries, to the total natiomal plan.

The main feature of the afterncom programme was a pansl discussion
entitled Regpomsibilities of Library Trustees. Dr., H. P. Moffatt, Deputy Mini-
ster of Education for Nova Scotia, chaired this discussion. Taking part were
Miss Marian Gardiner, Chief Librarian, Albert-Westmorland-Kent Reglonal Library,
and Mrs. Abble Lane, Halifax alderman and member of the Halifax Hegional Library
Board. Details of this discussion will be printed in the Fall Issue of the
APLA Bulletin.
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The remainder of the aftermoon was spent in visits to Halifax libraries
and to the planstarium of the Nova Scotia Museum of Sclence where Mr. Donald
Crowdis and his staff held a special showing for members of the Aasociation.

In the svening, members attended a dimmer at the Lord Nelsom Hotel
given by Grolier Limited. In the absence of Premier Stanfield, Dr. H. P. Moffatt
- presided, bringing greetings to the Association from the Govermment of Nova
Scotia. During the dimmer Dr. Moffatt presented Nova Scotia Govermment Library
School Scholarships to Mrs. Carin Somers of the Halifax Memorial Library and Miss
Helen Hemdry of Wolfville. He then called on Migs Mary Cameron who presented
the APLA Scholarship to Miss Bertha Higgins of Dalhousie Library staff.

Guest speaker at the dinner was Dr. J. B. Hardie, Proféssor of 0ld
Testament Literature at Pine Hill Divinity Hall, who spoke on "Libraries of the
Past",

The business meeting was resumed on Saturday, May 21 at 9:00 a.m. at
the Halifax Memorial Library.

Canadian Library Week -~ The President raised the questlon of Canadian Lib-
rary Week and of how much responsibility individual libraries end librariams
ghould take for organizing local areas, 0She stated that, as Presldent of the
Association, she had been asked to organize this area for the 1960 Canadian
Library Week. She had not been able to do this owing to pressure of other work
and did not feel that the president of the Associstion could undertake this
responsibility. She felt that publicity for Camadian Library Week should be
undertaken by a member of the public at large, not by librarians. She also felt
that it would be well for the incoming executive to have some instruction from
the organization as to what the Assoclation wishes dome about this.

In the discussion that followed, points for and against were brought
forth., It was the gemeral feeling that such organization work could be a full-
time job for a period of aix weeks to two montha. Some felt that to introduce
a second week in addition to Young Canads's Book Week would be a duplication of
effort. One member suggested that we should have a representative from APLA
on the Canadian Library Week Coumcil. Others thought that there waa a need to
publicize other types of reading and that publicity people are more interested
in Canadian Library Week than in Young Canada's Book Week. After much discussion,
a motion that viece-presidents from each province be rassponsible for publicizing
Canadian Library Week was defested. Mrs. McCormick asked whether the Association
could approach one of the Service Clubse or a similar organizstion. This sugges-
tion was left as a recommendstion for the incoming exscitlivd.

A letter was read from Miss Anne M, Smith, Chairman of the C. L. A.
Committee on Liaison with Asian libraries, urging the appointment of profes-
sional librarians to Embassy staffg in Aslan countries, and suggesting that the
Association write to the Department of Extermal Affairs in Ottawa recommending
this, It was moved by Misas Letts and seconded by Mr. Rountree that the Atlantic
Provinces Library Assoclation support the suggestion made by Miss Smith. CARRIED.

It was moved by Miss Elliott and ssconded by Miss McDormand that the
fhree people who were awarded scholarships at the dinner, May 20, (Carin Somers,
Helen Hendry, and Bartha Higgins) be given complimentary memberships in the
Association for one year. CARRIED.
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After some dipcussion, it was decided that the setting of dates for
the Amnual Conference of the APLA must be left to the Exscutive.

. Atlantic Provinces Ecomomic Council ~ It was moved by Miss Wallace and seconded
by Miss Letts that the AFLA renew its membership in APEC for the year 1960-61.
CARRIED.

Discussion followed on the difficulty of obtaining APEC publications
for lilraries. An example was the recent Survev of Economlc Conditions in the
Atlantic Provinces which went out of print before a number of libraries were
able to obtain copies. It was then moved by Miss Cullen and seconded by Mr.
Allison that a letter be written to APEC asking that more care be given to the
distribution of APEC publications to libraries in the area and that sufficient
copies be produced to pupply at least & minimum of librariss, a list of which
was to be appended to the letter. CARRIED.

The President then introduced Miss Eatells Anderson, Dirsctor of
Elementary Reading for Halifax Schools, who gave a most interesting talk on
"The School Library", A summary of this talk will be found elsewhere in this
Bulletin,

The Resolutions Committes, consisting of Miss Gladys Black, Chairman,
Miss Mary Falconer, and Miss Mary Donohoe, then presented the followlng report:

Be it resolved that the thanks of the Confersnce be extended to:

(1) The City of Halifax for the reception on Thursday evening at the
. Cambridge Library.

(11) Grolier Limited for the dinmer om Friday evening at the Lord Nelson
Hotel.

(1i1) Halifax Reglomal Library Board for the lumchson on Saturday at the Lord
Nelson Hotel, and for the use of the Halifex Memorial Library for
mestings.

(iv) Addressograph-Multigraph of Canada, Limited, Halifax, for the programmes.
(v) The Royal Bank of Canada for the handy notebooks,

(vi)  Dr. H. P. Moffatt, for his chairmanship of the panel discussion on
Friday afternoon and of the dirmer on Friday evening.

(vii) Professor A. W. MacKay of the Faculty of Law, Dalhousie Unlversity, for
his exposition of the legal aspects of censorship in the panel discussion
on Friday morming.

(viii) Mrs, F. A. Lane for her part in the penel discussion orn "Responsibilities
of Trustees" on Friday afternoon.

(ix) Dr. J. EL Hardie for bringing alive soms of the "Libraries of the Past®
after the dimmer on Friday evening.

(x) Miss Estelle Anderson for her talk on "School Litraries®.

. (x1) Mr. Neal Harlow for his pressnce at and participation in the Conference.



Miss Jessis Mifflen for her talk aftar the luncheon on Saturday.

(xii1). Mr. Crowdis and the staff of the Nova Scotis Museum of Sclence for the
. Planetarium showing on Friday afternoon,

(xiv) BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Atlantic Provinces Library Associatlon at their

. annosl Conference held in Halifax, May 19-21, 1960, support the motlon
of the subconference on The Librarian’s Role in the East-West Profect
which followsd the meeting of the Canadian Commission for UNESCO in
Yancouver, urging the Depertment of External Affaira to appoint pro-
fessional librarians to thelr embasmsy staffs In Aslam countries with
full diplomatic status for a period of at least ons year. The dutles
of such librarians should embrace not only the development of the
library collections and reference service to the embassy staff, but
also professionel help and advice to libraries and interested cltizens
throughout the coumtry.

Mise Black moved the adoptlion of thls lasgt résolution and reocommended
that one copy of it be sent to the Department of External Affairs and another
copy to the Canadian Library Associatlon. This wes seconded by Miss Falcomsr,

CARRIED,

The adoptlon of the courtesy resolutlons, No.1 to 13, was moved by
Miss Black, seconded by Miss Donchos and CARRIED,

At 1 p.m. the Conference delegates asséembled at the Lord Nelson Hotel
faor a luncheon tendered by the Haiifax Regional Library Board. Milss Eileen
. Burms, chairman of the lunchson, introduced Mayor Charles A. Vaughan of Halifax
who welcomed the delegates.

Mrs. Mildred MaclLaren Introduced the guest speaker, Misa Jessie Mifflen,
Chiaf Regional Librarian for Newfoundland, a speaker well-known and much appre-
cilated by the members of the Associatiion, Dwrilng her talk, "Patrons are People®,
Mimgs Mifflan told 2 number of sntertaining stories and also reminded the members
of the many rewards to be found by the librarian In his daily contact with the
public and with books,

Miss Cameron then resmmed the chalir for the concluding session of the
Conference. She called on Miss Elliott who made a presemntatlion to Mr. Douglas
Lochhead, Past Presidemt of the Assoclatlon and Chlef Librarimn of Dalhousise
University. (Mr. Lochhead left in Jume for Toronto where he has accepted the
position of Chief Librarian at York University.) Mr. Lochhead thanksd the AFLA
and expressed his pleasure in his past assoclation with it.

Miss Cameron, after thamking all those who hed helped to make the
Conference a success, turned the meeting over to the incoming President, Mr.
Laurie Allipon, who expressed his apprecistion to Mlss Camerom for a superbly
timed Confersnce with an excellent agenda containing much food for thought. He
algo thenked Mr. Neal Harlow, President-elect of CLA, for glving us so much to
work on in the coming year. In conclusion, the President expressed appreciation
to the Assoclation for the responsibility placed on his shoulders during the
coming year.

The 21st Annual Conferénce of the Atlantlc Provinces Library
Association then adjourmed.
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EOOK 3£ VIEW

ATLANTIC PROVINCES CHECKLIST, VOLUME 3

To review a work which is in constant use by readers of the AELA
Bulletin would be presumptuous and unnecessary. €all this, then, a reminder
and remember firgt its subtitle: A guide to current information in books, pem-
phlets, govermment publications, magazine articlas and documentary films
relating to the four Atlantic Provinces ... Routine amnual reports from govern-
ment departments are not included. The preface states that the Checklist is
dsslgned to meet the needs of busineas men, government officials, professional
workers, teachers, university studenta, research workers, librarians, and others.
This includes just ahout everyone, and I think this is z fair enough estimate of
the potential of the list.

The format of Volume 3, like that of Volume 2 and in sharp contrast
with that of Volume 1, is excellent. Variety in size and strength of type,
- Andentation, spacing, and rumnning titles all assist the eye in fast sorting
of sections and the location of specific items. The binding, however, is
JAnferior. Sixty pages and a cover are held together, pamphlet fashion, by two
inadequate staples. The earlier flat spines, which allowed for a bindsr‘s title,
year, and volume number, was a much better book for libraries and individuals
wha do not have the ligt rebound.

Arrangemsnt of entries is simple. First are those dezling with two or
more Atlantic Provinces, and then are the sections for the individual provinces,
New Brumswick first, Newfoumdland, then Nowa Scotisa, with Prince Edward Island
in the alphabetical rear. The table of Contents near the front should be used
constantly. It ip short enough to be ascanned in = moment, yet iz the key to the
subject analysis of the whole work. The bonus sections, Periodicals Indexed and
Author Index, appear at the end of the volume.

The editor in her preface states that there are probably inevitable
omissions from the list. It ig a cautious statement and a modest one for the
list i1s without riwval in completespess and reliability. A healthy number of the
periodicals indexed are not indexed in any other publication. If anything, there
is too much in the Checklist. This 1s bagiecally a subject list, and I hardly see
the need, for instance, of putting in poems (ATLANTIC PROVINCES, Literaturs,
Postry) with no Atlantic Provinces flavour, simply because they were writte: by
local poets.:

The Checklipt is the result of an overwhelming quantity of cooperative
work. On the one hand, the APLA ig respousible for compilation and editing; on
the other hand, APEC assumeg responsibiiity for publication and distribution.
The editing has remained at a consistently high lewel, and it im necessary for
all librariane in the Atlantic Provinces to continue to feel & s¢nse of respon-
8ibility in the matter. As the 1list continues to grow and its use widens, the
editor will need further and greater support if the project 1s to continue on a
voluntary basis.

(continued on rege %7 )
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EULLETIN BRIEFS

~ ALBERT-WESTMORLAND-KENT REGIONAL LIBRARY, N.B. - Miss Jane Oland, Rothesay,
N.B., has Joined the ptaff of thie library. Miss Oland received her B.A. from
Dalhousie University, then spent a year at the University of Grenoble studying
French, and has just graduated from MeGill University with her B.L.S. The fact
that she is bilingual makes her a wvaluabls addition to the Regiomal Library
staff where she will be In charge of 6 branches and will coordinate ths two
bookmobilas,

— ANNAPOLIS VALLEY REGIONAL LTER 11!, N.S. — Miss Ruth Coyne, Assistant
Librarian, reports, "Mias 1& rta Letts and Miss Marjorle Morley visited us on
a memorable day, for the Ammapolis Royal - Granville Ferry bridge choss June 9

to collapse! Fortunatsly, *ha Bookmobile schedule was affected little by this
catastrophs as only three days wers concerned, but three members of the staff
had a difficult time getting to work as the naxt crossing is 15 miles upstream
at Bridgetown. The ferry, now in operation at Annapolis Royal, can only be
used at certain tides., Our Branch Librarian, Mrs. Vivian Walker, did not
return to work until August as the few hours of opening did not warrant the
awkward transport. However, this summer we are lucky to have two students
to help out, They seem to be eljovjnj the work, and especially like working
in the Branch and mesting ths people

- DALHOUSIE UNIVERSITY -- Excerpts frjm'the Heport of the University Librarian
on the KTPLING ROOM for the year July 1, 1959 to Jume 30, 1960 - "It is re-
grettable that this Report must be prefaced by mention of the death ofi April
10 of Dr. James Muir, who died suddenly while visiting his native home in
Feebles, Scotland, It was Dr. Muir's initiative and persomal gemerosity, along
with the gifts of other close friends of the late James MeG. Stewart, which
made the Kipling Room & reality. James Muir was present at the last meeting of
the Kipling Advisory Committee and his enthusiasm and interest in the Kipling
Collection lent much to the occasion, ... The past twelve months were not
marked by spectacular gifts or ascquisitions as Kipling manusgecripts have not been
avallable for purchass on the open market and the name of Kipling has hsen
noticeably absent from sales cataloguss. However, seven letters, five by
Rudyard Kipling, one each by Carrie Kipling and J. L, Kipling, were purchased
during the ysar and several gifts of books were received. «es An event of
far-reaching importance for the Kipling Collection was the publieation in
January, 1960, of the mesgnificent 673 page RUDYARD KIPLING: A BIBLIOGRAPHICAL
CATALOGUE by James McG. Stewart, edited by A.W. Yeats., published jointly by
the University of Toronto Press and the Dalhousie University Press. The
CATALOGUE contains a }rrtr4it of James McG, Stewart by Karsh, and also eight
facsimliles or rare imprints from the Kipling Room and Mrs. James McG, Stewart
Collection. A special vurd of tribute must be extended to Dean C. L. Bemmet, -
Chairman of the Publications Committee, who sassumed the quite comsiderable
masponaibllity of arranging for the publication of the book.

~ ANNAPOLIS VALLEY REGTONAL LIBRARY — The AFLA Conference in May was
attended by Miss Dorothy MacKay, Chief Librarian, and Misas Ruth Coyne, Assis-
tant, The Library Board was represented by Mr. C. M. Davies of Claremnce, =nd
Mr. Bert MeLsllan of Windsor. A rﬂ«eLt visitor to ths Library was Miass

Marion Cameron, Ontario Agricultural College Library, Guslph.
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— NOVA SCOTIA TECHNICAL COLLECE LIBRARY - Miss Barbara Murray, formerly of this
library, has accepted the position of Referemce Librarien at Moumt Allison
Iniveraity.

- VICTORIA COUNTY REGIONAL LIBRARY - Miss Domna McDomald, a native of Colchemter
County, who gradusted from the University of Toromto Library School this year, has
mop{:ll the position of Librariam replacing Migs Pauline Williama who has returnsd
to Wa Ba

— HALIFAX COUNTY REGTICONAL LIBRARY - Mra. Amme MoCormick, Chief Librarian, Miss
Barbara Kincaid, Assistant Librarisn, and Miss Diane MacQuarrie, Boolmobils Lib-
rarian are very busy organizing ths newest regional library im the province of N.S3.

~ HALIFAX - Mrs. Myra Vernon, who retired on July 31 as Librarian of the Teachers’
Central Library, was homoursd om two cccmsions by the staff of the Department of
Educstiom. Om Thursday, July 28, Heads of Divisions within the Departmsnt of Edu-
cation attended a party at ths Legislative Library, at which Mrs. Vernon wus pre-
sented with a2 gift. On Friday, July 29, Mrs. Vernon was presanted with a gift
from the Department of Education as a whole.

- NOVA SCOTIA TECHNICAL COLLEGE LIBRARY - Miss Ann Bruce attended sesslona of the
CLA~ALA Confsrsénce in Montresl in Jums.

= HALTFAX - Miss Gladys Black and Mrs, Jeazn Carter, N. 3. Provinclal Library, Mrs.
Maris Adswms, Dalhousie University Libtrary, Sister Francls Dolorss, Mommt Saint
Vincent College Library, and Mims Edith Clare, Halifex Memorial Library attemded
the Cataloguing Imstitute held during the CLA-ALA Confarence in June, Mies Clare
is Chairman of the Cataloguing Seotion of the CLA Council for 1960-61.

~ HALTFAX MEMORTAL LIBRARY - Miss Paullne Home, Head of Circulation, is attending
the. momer sessions at the Mmiverasity of Toronto Library School to complets her
work for the Master of Library Scismece. -~ Mima Adelia Amyoony, who wua on leave
of absance lest year to sttemd the Library School at MeGill Umiversity, ia now on
the staff of ths Circulation Department, - Mr. Ted Rountres, of the Circulation
Department, will lesave this month to bacome Librarian at St. Mary's University,
Halifax, - Mrs. Carin Somers, wimmer of a N.3. Government Library School Scholar--
ghip, will be on leave of absence to attend ths 1960-61 sassions of the Mmiversity

-.af Taramto Library School.

- DATHOUBIE UNIVERSITY LIBRARY ~ Mr. Douglas Lochhead, mewly-appointed librarian
at York University in Toronto, was honoured at a banquat given by the Dalhousis
library staff at the Lord Nelson Hotel prior to his departure in Jums.

« MOUNT ALLTSON UNIVERSITY LIBRARY, N.B, — Misas Grace Tratt, who gradusted this
year from the Univermity of Toronto Library School, has accepted the position of
librarian of the Serlals Department.

IF THERE SEEMS TO BE AN OVERABUNDANCE OF NEWS FROM NOVA SCOTIA
IT'S BECAUSE THERE WAS NONE SENT IN FKOM OTHER AREAS!
PLEASE START SENDING IN MATERIAL [NOW| FOR THE FALL ISSTE,

SIGNEDy THE EDITOR.
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CoRRESPONDENCE  FROM  ABrRoAD —

Lahore Cantt (West Pakiatan)
- 15/7/1960

To - The Secretary
Maritime Library Association
Glace Bay, N. 3.

Dear Sirs

I hed applied for permenent admission to Cansda to the Canadian High
Commissioner in Pakistan at Karachi and was called up for personal interview
by the High Commipsioner's Office., I have heen advised by the Commissioner's
0ffice to contaect your institution ito aseertain if you would be able to offer
a gultable Job in any of your libraries in Canada. My case of immigration
to Canada is under consideramtion by the Canadiam High Commigsioner in Pakistan
pending your responge to this applieation for a Job.

I am 8 young man of 30 and hold the followlng qualifications:

1. (a) Passed M.A. exmmination in Urdu in 1953 from the Punjab Umiversity,
lahore. Obtained high sscond claas.

(b) Passed B.A. in English, Arabic and Persian.

2. Papgsed the one year certificate in Library Science in 1958 from the
Punjab University.

3. DPossess cultural and literary taste. Have been contributing to local
English and Urdu Jourmals on matters cultural and literary.

4. Present sssigmment — I have been working as Librarian to the Board of
Secondary Fdueation, Lahord, for the last 4 years. I am the founder
Librarisn of this major educationzl institution inh West Pakistan.

I ghall feel obliged if you could please intimate to me whether you
would be able to so kindly offer me a suitable Job in any of your llbraries
under your control.

I would be abls to join your Institution in Canada as early as possible.
I hope that my application would maet with early considerastlen at your hands.

Yours faithfully,

Signad: Naseer Ahmad, M,A., C.L.S.
234-A/19 Qazi Strest

Sadar Bazar, Lahore Cantt
West Paklsgtan
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Scpoolr L 1BRARIES —

The following is a summary of the talk given at the 1960 AFLA Conference
by Miss Estelle Anderson, Director of Elementary Reading in the Halifax Schoolsa:

The School Library in many areas 1s consldered a £irill and thersfore
nothing is done about providing ome. But the School Library is not a frill -
1t should be the very centre of all school activity.

A Bchool library enables a child to find his own world, and enter
therein instead of wandering the streets getting into.trouble. Children have
tremendous problems which are not rsached by schools or other organizations with
which they are in contact. They ars helped by locking into the lives of others
through the medium of books and the guldance of a good librarian. (As an example
Miss Anderson mentioned the book Two iz a Team.

Children nead to learn how to share and how to be able to recognize
other children who need to share with them. There is thus a valus in books
which stress family activitiea, e.g. Buttons go Walking. Children cannot make
adjustments to 1life alone and many children today have no one in thelir homes
capable emotionally, socially or intellectusally of helping them - often there
is no one who cares to help. Such children must find their spiritual 1ife
through a good teacher and books through a good library.

The school library should be a teaching organization. It should take
children along a road; it should teach them effectively how to use books; 1t
should give individuzl service to the individual child, This is something it
is better equitpped to do than the publie library. The skilla of reasearch
should be taught as early as Grade 3 — study skills should be learmesd leng
before college days.

The library ashould develop in children an aesthetic appreciation of the
beauty of language in prose and poetry - poetry should not be neglected -
children should get the tune and the "rumningnesa" of poetry very early. The
library should reach children and help them to evaluate - to distinguish pro-
paganda from fact, glittering generalities from the truth. These thinga cannot
be done unless there is a good school library and a good school librarian.

Children should be allowsd to browse in the school library and to
sample the books; therefors, the library should be open after school hours and
on weekends. But the school library should contain not only books. It should
be a place that is the centre and the active source for wvisual aids used in
the school - maps, globes, television, tape recorders, ete. It should contain
files of newspaper clippings for research in History, with maps from newspapers
for current events study. In the fiction collection there should be a compila-
tion of intereat levels and also 1lists of books arrangsd by subject. The books
should be chosen by the teacher and the librarian in cooperation, mot by either
alenae,
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CPPCKRTUNITIES f

DALHOUSIE UNIVERSITY, Halifax, Nova Scotia, advertises two new positions for .
- September, 1960.

SCIENCES LIBRARIAN to assume responsibility for the selection, pro-
cessing and servicing of all materials in the disciplines of ths natural
and technologiecal sclences, and to develop and maintain faculty contacts .
with the Library in those disciplines. Candidates must possess at least
A BLS or MLS degree, and must have some subject orientation in the sciences.

Minimum salary $5,000.00

HUMANITIES LIBRARTAN to assume responsibility for the selection, pro-
cessing and servicing of all materials in the disciplines of the humanities,
and to develop and maintain faculty gontacts with the Library in those dis-
ciplines. Candidates must have at least a BLS or MLS degree, and must have
some subject orientation in the humanities,

Minimm salary $5,000.00

Interested persons are asked to contact Mr. J. P. Wilkinson, Chief Librarian,
Dalhousie University.

The following 18 an excerpt from a Jletter recelved recently from the

DAVID G. SMITH PRINTING-PUBLISHING
WESTFIELD POST OFFICE
GLENWOOD, NEW BRUNSWICK, CANADA

"A year ago we bought a Thermofax copying machine and used it about
a week., We neaded the iInfra-red controlled light for an experiment.
..+ We now want to sell it.

It is a large book copying model, capable of copying pages from any
book. Because it is non-photographic there are no solutions. It

printg in 4 asconds.

price is $529.00. We are asking $400.00. Needleass to say,
in excellent condition. We will deliver the machine to buyer.®

Interested persons may contact the above company.




ATLANTIC PROVINCES CHECKLIST (continued from page 93)
Diptribution could be improved. This year the gap of time which existed

. between the release of publicity on the volume and release of the volume itsslf
, was long enough to cause concern in some libraries aud other offices which re-
celve the list. Volume 1 was released by APEC in March, 1958, volums 2 in June
1959, and Volums 3 in July of this year. Whether the fault is that of tardy
contributors, an overworked editor, slow printers, or a neglectful mailing
clerk, I do not know, I hope the trend can be reversed, for at the present
rate Volume 8 will be a Christmas number.

: Donald B. Gammon
Leglslative Library
Fredericton, N. B.

SCHOOL LIBRARTES (continued from page 97)

The school library needs a different type of librarian from a public
library -~ a teacher who has actually taught and is aware of the basis of currl-
culum growth and change, The school librarian must have time - she muat have the
sympathy and access of teachers. Many teachers never read books. The school
librarian should guide the teachers, help the principal find out what constitutes

. & good library programme and she should know ths children well enough to pair the
right book with the right child.

To help overcoms the lack of libraries in our schools at the present
time, Miss Anderson advocatss & closer cooperation between teachers and children's
- departmants of our public and regiomal libraries.

Nan

NOTICE TO MEMBERS - - -
Members who have copies of the Maritime Library Association Bulletin
or the Atlamntic Provinces Library Assoclation Bulletin which they
no longer went are ssked to send them to
Miss Evelyn Campbell

) Nova Scotia Ressarch Foundation
Halifax, Nova Scotia.

: DoN'T FORGE 7T  YOUR
CONTHIBUT/IONS T0 THE

APLA SCHOLARSHIF FUND






